TOWN OF SNOW HILL, MARYLAND
BUDGET SESSION





March 18, 2020
A Budget Session of the Mayor and Town Council of Snow Hill, Maryland was held via public telephone conference on Wednesday, March 18, 2020 with Mayor Gary Weber presiding and called to order at 4:33pm.   
PUBLIC OFFICIALS PRESENT

Mayor Gary Weber
Councilwoman Alison Gadoua,
Councilwoman LaToya Purnell
Councilwoman Melisa Weidner
BUDGET CONSULTANT

Don Giancoli

STAFF PRESENT

Randy Barfield

Chief Andy McGee

Dr. Cindy Byrd

Russ Harrison

Margot Resto 

Jere Johnson 

Lounell Hamstead 

*********************************************************************************

BUDGET CONSULTANT 
P1 – summary 

General fund increase 450K, seems significant – from grants not originally budgeted & salaries not allocated to different funds -now in general fund, transfer then done from water and sewer fund

P4 – transfer of 250K, only a one-year change; different way of doing accounting

2020 projected # - 170K different than 2021 – 250K of transfers, minus grants not budgeted at beginning of year

Summary – much like last year’s budget, numbers look different – different organization of them

P2- summary of salary costs – no COLA built in to this, this year would add 30K

P3,4 – gen fund revenues, none much diff than last year, real estate increased minimally

P5 constant yield tax rate – our current rate 8.60% leave as is, exempt from having to do an ad/notice for going above rate, difference is less than 25K (it’s 7K), state doesn’t make you do this

P6 – HUR, P7 Wor Cty info, P8 Cty income tax rate increasing this yr., town will not get additional revenue because it’s lower than rate County

MUSEUM
P32 & 33 in packet:  Dr. Byrd presented her budget request to the Mayor and Council.  She stated that her request is the same as last year minus the book project, except trying to strategize differently; put all on one line for Museum Grant – unrestricted, to free it up for utilities, then can use grants for other items, leverage for matching funds, need less funds from Town.  Mr. Giancoli confirmed understanding.  Mayor and Council confirmed as well.  
WATER/WASTEWATER
Mr. Harrison presented the Water and Wastewater Department budget request to the Mayor and Council.  He stated that nothing has changed from last year’s request.  Increase of 80K, had to put back online, increases to maintain everything according to permit. When he arrived, many changes made due to plant barely being run according to permit.  We will be over budget on chemicals, more than projected.  Mr. Giancoli:  80K is an actual picture of what is happening, not previously budgeted properly. Some additional items for lift station maintenance, higher than last year.  Environmental Services (CES) had to come in to clean reactors, vegetation growth in recycle areas. Not an annual cost, now under control, we can maintain cleaning.  Other things to address, drain down exchange tank, filled with years of grit, CES quoted us $17K, will need to be done in next year or two to avoid many costly maintenance issues. All catching up over last 10 years of poor maintenance. Mr. Giancoli said it is put in Operational budget as a maintenance item, but could justify putting in Capital budget, as an upgrade to system, leaving another 7K in Operating. Drained on my own accord without MDE, advising not to drain other tanks, prefer not to as it could interfere with systems. Mayor wants to see both drained put into coming years’ budget.  Mr. Harrison wants to get quote on new pump in budget so we can have a spare.  Mr. Giancoli said we don’t need to spend it if it’s there, but better to put it in now. Critical.  Water side:  had to put new well-pump on Coulbourne Lane, emergency fix that had to be repaired. Washington St pump not critical, Ross starting to show critical issues, had put it in capital budget for planning. Previous employees took out probes, took away automated control, destroyed the probes. No way of controlling blowers or mixers without manually operating them.  Blowers oxygen delete ammonia (from leachate) that comes out of plan, convert to nitrates to gases into atmosphere. $120K to replace all at one time.  Our electric costs are higher due to running them at one speed instead of alternating adjusting speeds. Mr. Giancoli suggested that this would be a Capital budget item, one-time expense, not an annual cost. Reduce operating costs of manual supervision and utility costs.  Mr. Harrison noted sand-filter needs replaced, been 10 years, life expectancy 15 years at most, cost roughly 60-70K at this year’s rate. Mr. Giancoli noted it was located on P56 is in FY’23.  Mayor Weber asked about the 500K for UV Disinfection in FY’24, possible multi-year phase-in.  Mr. Harrison noted that he has had nothing but issues with this, lids that go over units – exhausts are blown directly into the intakes of other units causing them to overheat. No other way to improve the existing units. Tarps currently covering as they’re not intended for outdoor use. Mayor asks if we can work with what we have and phase in? No, will have to be done at one time. Mr. Giancoli stated it is a placeholder. Transfer from general to capital leaves you with 600K. Adequate reserve in normal times, but current times not so normal, but just transferring it doesn’t mean it’s gone or spent, takes a while to spend Capital budget.  Purpose was to have funds to start doing delayed capital projects, but also easier to apply for grants for matching funds and lower general fund. Most infrastructure projects would involve water and sewer and can be shared with general capital fund. Council asked - wouldn’t need to increase rates?  Mr. Giancoli said no, this is the third and final year of the legislated increase.
POLICE DEPARTMENT
Chief McGee states two vehicles at 41K total, cost for flooring and electrical included in capital budget. A lot of hours on current vehicles, maintenance costs have increased. May give to Marty for inspections. Use other as spare vehicle, last one for auction.
Mr. Giancoli – computer and training had biggest changes.

Chief- OSSI Cab system – program installed on laptops on patrol vehicles. Not paid by town since 2006.  Our cost $3741.  Light bars on patrol vehicles for more visibility needed and striping packages, antennae kits on vehicles, pepper gun better tool, less lethal.  

Training increase from 2-3 times per year. Get us surplus on ammunition as benefit.  Academy training costs at Wor-Wic have increased. 
Utilities – merged 

Comcast – not sure of totals – Wifi bill? Mr. Giancoli will check on that.

Kept gasoline same, under 20K for fuel for year.  New vehicles will use less gas (smaller Ford Explorers). 

Community Policing – 8K – increased by almost 100%, Natl Night out, trunk or treat, revamp Crime Watch, etc... Spoke to Mr. Bratten to start basketball program for youth in Summer.

Councilwoman Gadoua:

– propane Delmarva Power – up 5K. Gone up that much?  Merged two lines propane and Delmarva Power.  Mr. Giancoli will check that.

· Nothing for a full-time admin, why?  From Jan-Mar 1st 911 calls – 7 calls per day going to 911 center, not necessarily 911.  Okay without one at this time.  Don’t have justification for full-time admin at this time.  Councilwoman Gadoua: concern that if needed, it’s not there. McGee Can go through with part-time person, cross training to do ourselves.  Previous years higher population more calls.  Mayor Weber – currently have enough coverage during the daytime along with County. Part-time police officer more important. Not every day we need three officers, we have state and county coverage as well.  As long as we continue to have their support, as Crisafulli says we do. The County does have a responsibility to us, we’re covered. Councilwoman Gadoua stated she’ll defer to Chief and what he says he doesn’t need.  

· Councilwoman Purnell – where is salary going to be distributed?  Mr. Giancoli – funds are not moved from one to next. Revenues change year to year, not balancing with last year’s budget.
· Chief – 2.5% salary increase, $8700K increase total. 

PUBLIC WORKS
Mr. Barfield presented the Public Works Department budget request to the Mayor and Council. 

First, stated about sewer plant: They inherited this problem. Money Mr. Harrison has spent is very much needed, doing a heck of a job, as all of them are.
Public Works – pretty much the same as last year, except some items combined. P23 Mr. Giancoli - close to last year’s numbers.  Barfield – diesel trucks should’ve never been bought for small-town use, repairs are very large and ongoing. May get grant money for some, but only going to get worse. Maybe sell two to get one. May be able to get grant money for two. Given info to staff to sell online at govdeals.com. Any equipment should be leased – only expense is tires and gas, all other repairs, etc...no cost to us.  

Mr. Barfield put in for lift, need a hand from County and State, difficult to get accomplished. Mr. Giancoli – leasing lift 28K suggested?  Mr. Barfield – leasing. Looking at long-term benefits to this. Pickup truck – sell 2, get 1. Other one, pay for with grant.
Mr. Barfield asked Mr. Giancoli, in your experience better to lease or buy?  Yes, because you don’t have a dedicated garage, leasing is better for those types of equipment. Mr. Giancoli: when budgeting for lease, operating expenses because it is a year to year budgeted item.  You don’t have a lot of leases, so leasing a lift and a loader, you could pay for those out of Capital budget fund, budget at beginning and draw it down over years. More beneficial than paying for it out of Operating. Town small size and unable to maintain, better to lease. Mayor wants to get together with Mr. Barfield and look at lease agreement, see numbers, not sure if it’s best choice to save money, wants to look over terms of lease vs purchase.   

Raises: didn’t know I was supposed to speak about this tonight. Mayor stated not individual people, but overall. Barfield:  I think everyone deserves a raise every year, they work hard.  COLA.  Clem is only one who put in for training, but didn’t happen in in a timely manner in previous administration.  

Councilwoman Purnell:  last year raises were approved increase, but also training recommended to increase salary.  Agrees that everyone should get raise, but also if education opportunities are there, encouraged utilize them. Classes welding, HVAC, water sewer, list. Mayor Weber stated that’s great idea, support 100%.  Councilwoman Purnell – help Public Works, since currently only a few are certified/trained to do certain jobs. Plan for others as backup. Barfield – Larry Lynch is skilled, self-motivated, goes over and above, has supervisory experience, recommends 2% increase over COLA.
Barfield – raise amount request left blank, don’t get steps, appreciate everything you all do. Gave his request letter to the Mayor.  

FIRE DEPT

Mayor Weber – all mayors joined together. Issue for entire county. 79K paid to us based on out of town calls. Pay fire dept 3X. 110K that we send to fire dept and EMS that county residents don’t pay.  Fire Co. wants to stay independent. Other MD counties have a central system. Need to send a clear message and EMS and Firefighters EMT that we support them.  We increased form 96K, up to 110K now. Proposing extra 20K this year, next year see how plays out. Fire requested 197K. Spoke with Chief Trey Heiser, not expecting that much.  County may need to raise taxes a little and do for municipalities what they do for County. May not be able to talk with County due to current crisis, but not sure.  Just want to show that we support them. Alison no problem with increase.

CAPITAL BUDGET

Don G: Largest item in Capital budget, contingent on grant funds – Purnell Street Project, included at full amount. Spoke to Josh Taylor DBF and Ann Gibb, seems unlikely that it will be funded for a grant, but may offer a low interest loan. Doesn’t have an urgent need that would make it qualify.  Repaving vs. reconstruction. Mayor: matter of spending paving dollars wisely.  On Circle drive, not replacing it because it’s a younger street, better infrastructure.  Town would fund it 80%, get other grants, cost town 150K. To repave whole thing 70-90K.  Assess what is most desperate as far as paving. Put in budget? Conversation needs to be had.  Repaving rejuvenates neighborhood, safer, better on vehicles, economic boost. 

Councilwoman Gadoua – biggest concern is flooding, damage to property.  Mayor agrees. Maybe funding a study on how to solve flooding problem, that and Byrd park flooding. DBF numbers don’t include these issues. Councilwoman Alison: Bay Street a problem too.  Where is water going, funneled to River? Mayor, yes, farmland, county, drainage system, major Army Corps of engineer headache.  Type of thing to get grant money, river gives red flag that helps funding.

Don Giancoli: DBF estimate, items for stormwater not all that expensive.  Might be useful leave as is for now, but maybe do study – look at doing drainage. Might need to reworked for better chance at grant funds. 
Councilwoman Gadoua – concern mostly with drainage, flooding.  Mayor Weber – over 100-year-old system of drainage, study needed now, farmers might need storm water management plan. Agrees it’s upsetting when flooding happens. We need to make that a priority, Purnell Street– unlikely we’ll get bulk of money from grant, so rethinking. 
Mr. Giancoli – leave as is for now for draft, see if grant comes through.

PNC – 50K, may be grant program – MD Dept of Gen Services fund half maybe. Mayor just getting interior back in shape to sell. Council decision to sell. 50K may be high, a lot covered by insurance, waiting on estimates for work on damage from leak. Possibly under 10K.

Riverwalk-Gateway 50K – Don Giancoli - engineering study expense? Mayor Weber:  if we annex across River (in strategic plan) might want to put an easement (utility, water sewer). Right now we need a committee to work through ideas.  Address need for bike lanes, etc… May not need money in next year for that at this time.  PNC Bank – fund a portion of that fine with, we may be able to do that with grant (mitigating runoff). We already have design.  Councilwoman Purnell – include the curve by PNC, traffic going into that – looking into one-way street, widen curve, etc…?  Mayor: yes, all included in that project, not wanting to lose parking though.

Councilwoman Gadoua – Sturgis Park money allotted?  
Mr. Giancoli – put 25K in each project to cover next 16 months. Not obligated to spend the money. If grant came up and need matching. Capital budget is to prioritize projects, and show funds appropriated so grants are avail.

Councilwoman Gadoua – 25K good placeholder? Mr. Giancoli – yes.
Mayor Weber – just make sure we educate public on this, not money spent.

ADMIN
Mr. Giancoli. – general discussion on COLA increase? How is it normally done? 8 Employees get step increases.  Didn’t budget for this in the draft. About 2% would fit with balance of revenues, expenses.  Here and there you can find some more money.

Mayor Weber – what about doing without carpet, etc.  Mr. Giancoli – that’s Capital improvement. This meeting is not a final decision. Time to discuss. Next week’s numbers need to balance, not a final. If you want to see a COLA.  

Mayor wants to see the COLA of 2%. People with steps too? Asked Mr. Giancoli – what are your thoughts?

Mr. Giancoli – in his experience, usually people get steps every year.  COLA is separate, applies to everybody, will go up whether they just started or have been working years for us. Get Step plus COLA.

Mayor – also, individual raise for Randy 2% proposal, $5000 increase for year, also works with WWTP. Also keep Larry Lynch, long career here, Mayor wants to satisfy Randy’s request as well. 

Councilwoman Gadoua – concern over public sharing of specifics over certain employees – do we want to do this in closed session? 

Mr. Giancoli – can leave salaries out. My experience is that they’re public employees and it’s public knowledge. Just trying to get a general sense.

Councilwoman Purnell – agrees with Mayor on increases proposed, Councilwoman Weidner agreed.

Mayor suggested closed meeting and work through numbers for salary. Commented that Mr Giancoli’s budget format has made it much more clear to him and believes it will also benefit citizens.  Thank you for all hard work.
Councilwoman Weidner – question: where Marketing/Econ Development in this?

Mr. Giancoli – p11 – promotional, Farmers Mkt, General Econ Dev account. Spoke with Ann G. and Lou H. about combining.  Would be easier for budgeting and give Jere more flexibility into one account, and then detail specific items. Example- several years don’t need any funds, then one year wanted new flags. Will work up backup pages for line items for Marketing page that department.

Mayor asked what it the item Admin Consultant for?  Mr Giancoli: for me if I work past July 1. Currently is for Faw Casson. That number will probably change.

ADJOURNMENT 

Mayor adjourned meeting at 7:10pm.
